

Virginia Commonwealth University VCU Scholars Compass

Theses and Dissertations

Graduate School

2018

Predictors of Resilient Outcomes among Juvenile Offenders

Kristina A. McGuire Virginia Commonwealth University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarscompass.vcu.edu/etd

Part of the Developmental Psychology Commons

© The Author

Downloaded from

https://scholarscompass.vcu.edu/etd/5331

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Graduate School at VCU Scholars Compass. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of VCU Scholars Compass. For more information, please contact libcompass@vcu.edu.

© <u>Kristina McGuire</u> 2018 All Rights Reserved

PREDICTORS OF RESILIENT OUTCOMES AMONG JUVENILE OFFENDERS

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science at Virginia Commonwealth University.

By: KRISTINA MCGUIRE B.S., University of Utah, May 2016 A.S., Salt Lake Community College, May 2014

Director: Wendy L. Kliewer, Ph.D. Professor and Chair of Psychology Department of Psychology

Virginia Commonwealth University Richmond, Virginia April, 2018

Acknowledgement

A very special thank you to my committee members, Drs. Geri Lotze and Patrick Lowery for their feedback and encouragement throughout this process. I would also like to thank my advisor, Dr. Wendy Kliewer, for her continuous advisement and support of this work.

Table of Contents

List of Tables	vi
Abstract	vii
Introduction	1
History of Resilience Research	3
Perspectives on Resilience	3
Risk Factors Hindering Positive Youth Development	5
Aggressive Behavior	6
Violence Exposure	7
Parental Hostility	8
Factors that Promote Positive Youth Development	9
Motivation to Succeed	10
Parental Monitoring	10
Parental Warmth	11
Family Structure	11
Sex and Racial/Ethnic Differences in Resilience Among Delinquent Youth	12
Present Study	13
Hypotheses	14
Method	14

Participants14
Measures17
Risk Factors 17
Promotive Factors 19
Outcome: Resilience
Data Analytic Procedures 21
Results
Missing Data25
Correlations
T-tests
Logistic Regression: Predicting Dichotomized Assessment of Resilience
Logistic Regression, Including Father Variables
Hierarchical Linear Regression: Predicting Continuous Assessment of Resilience 33
Hierarchical Linear Regression, Including Father Variables
Logistic Regression using Multiple Imputation with Resilience Defined as 6-months of
Gainful Activity
Logistic Regression using Multiple Imputation with Resilience Defined as 9-months of
Gainful Activity
Hierarchical Regression using Multiple Imputation41
Overall Summary of Analyses 41
Discussion
Methodology 49
Study Strengths and Limitations50

Implications and Future Directions	51
Conclusion	53
List of References	55
Vita	66

List of Tables

1. Descriptive Characteristics of Study Sample at Baseline
2. Descriptive Statistics and Extent of Missing Data on Predictor Variables
3. Correlations Among Sample Variables26
4. Independent Samples <i>T</i> -tests comparing Resilient and Non-Resilient Youth on Study
Variables
5. Logistic Regression Predicting Resilient Youth, without Father Variables
6. Logistic Regression Predicting Resilient Youth, with Father Variables
7. Hierarchical Regression Analysis Summary of Variables Predicting Resilience,
without Father Variables
8. Hierarchical Regression Analysis Summary of Variables Predicting Resilience, with
Father Variables
9. Pooled Results of Logistic Regression using MI with Resilience Defined as 6-months
of Gainful Activity
10. Pooled Results of Logistic Regression using MI with Resilience Defined as 9-
months of Gainful Activity
11. Pooled Results of Hierarchical Regression using Multiple Imputation
12. Table of Statistically Significant Results across All Analyses

Abstract

PREDICTORS OF RESILIENT OUTCOMES AMONG JUVENILE OFFENDERS

Kristina McGuire, M. S.

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of

Science at Virginia Commonwealth University.

Virginia Commonwealth University, 2018

Director: Wendy Kliewer, Professor and Chair of Psychology Department of Psychology

Research on resilience has almost completely bypassed the juvenile justice literature. Using data on 1,354 youth from the Pathways to Desistance study, the present study examined associations between individual, community, and familial risk and promotive factors and resilient outcomes, specifically gainful activity, in juvenile offenders. Results of both logistic and hierarchical regression models indicated significant associations between resilient outcomes in each domain: specifically individual (age at first arrest, motivation to succeed), community (geographic location, exposure to violence), and family (socioeconomic status, parental monitoring) predictors. Finally, this paper discusses reasons for non-significant findings and directions for future research on resilience among youth involved in the juvenile justice system.

Predictors of Resilient Outcomes among Juvenile Offenders

Why do some youth who encounter the juvenile detention system succeed after a brief period in detention while others come into contact with the justice system time and time again? This query persists as one of the most vital unanswered questions plaguing the juvenile justice system. As researchers, this question is important to consider because it can inform treatment policies for juvenile offenders that are linked to success and an increased likelihood of resilience. Resilience in youth who have had previous contact with the juvenile justice system has tangible benefits to the individual and to society. Juvenile incarceration is costly, averaging \$240.99 USD per day, per youth, in state-funded juvenile justice centers (Youth, nd). Although the rates of juvenile justice arrests have been steadily declining over the previous two decades (Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention [OJJDP], 2015), it is estimated that 2.1 million youth are arrested each year and a majority of these youth are adjudicated through the juvenile court system (Youth, nd).

The federal government does not require reporting and keeping track of recidivism rates; consequently, there is some fluctuation between each state's juvenile justice system in how they define and measure recidivism (Sickmund & Puzzanchera, 2014). For example, Pennsylvania defines recidivism as a succeeding wrongdoing conviction or adjudication in criminal court for a misdemeanor or felony within two years of the original case closure (Fowler & Anderson, 2016; Sickmund & Puzzanchera,

2014), while Arizona defines recidivism as a return to custody following a first juvenile corrections stay (Arizona Department of Juvenile Corrections, 2017). The most recently reported juvenile recidivism rate for Arizona is 35.9% for juveniles released in 2015 (Arizona Department of Juvenile Corrections, 2017), while Pennsylvania averaged a 20.7% recidivism rate between 2007 and 2012 and a much higher rate of 26.33% for the county of Philadelphia during the same span (Fowler & Anderson, 2016). Whether recidivism is 20% or 35%, understanding the factors that are associated with or may facilitate resilience in this population has a large potential social and economic impact.

Recidivism is related to, but not the same concept as resilience. Resilience is not a personality trait, but rather the way individuals cope with significant, cumulative hardship (Masten, 2015). For the present study, I define resilience as engagement in gainful activity (either enrollment in school or employment) for any 6 months during the first 12 months after adjudication. The focus is not on enrollment in college as a criterion for resilience (for those in the study who were eligible) because there are a number of factors that may preclude participation in higher education. First, the stigma surrounding a criminal record is a guiding reason why youth may not finish their education (Kirk & Sampson, 2013). Beyond stigma, postsecondary education often is not easily obtained because youth who have juvenile justice system involvement are busy navigating between high school and the criminal justice system and typically are not competitive enough to gain admission into schools of higher education (Jäggi, 2016; Sharlein, 2016). Post-education there is also labeling and stigma in the workforce surrounding ex-offenders; many companies and labor unions will not hire or license former offenders, perpetuating a cycle of disadvantage from being involved in the justice

system (Sampson & Laub, 1997) and may be another reason why youth do not strive for higher education.

History of Resilience Research

The resilience literature originated in recent history, coming into focus after the conclusion of World War II (Masten, 2014; Newsome & Sullivan, 2014; Werner, 2000), when researchers became aware that some people thrived after adversity while others were not able to persist normally (Ahern, Ark, & Byers, 2008; Masten, 2014). Resilience has its roots in the Latin word *resilire*, literally to jump back or rebound (Masten, 2014; Resile, nd). Resilience research often focuses on children around the globe facing adversity (Ahern et al., 2008; Masten, 2014), rather than focusing on individual cultures or subgroups of children who meet a particular criterion. A clear limitation in the literature is the near absence of resilience research with the juvenile justice population. This subset of the population is more likely than non-offenders to be exposed to trauma at an early age (Becker & Kerig, 2011; Branson, Baetz, Horwitz, & Hoagwood, 2017). Thus knowing how these youth react and adapt to their situations is an important step in understanding what can and needs to be done to help prevent these youth from becoming or continuing to be involved in delinquent behavior.

Perspectives on Resilience

Resilience research focuses on integrating what is known regarding risk and promotive factors to determine what can help individuals to thrive after facing adversity (Duke & Borowsky, 2015; Masten, 2014; Ungar, Ghazinour, & Richter, 2013). Studying resilience is important to the juvenile justice system in order to find ways to reduce recidivism rates and reduce overall delinquent behaviors. The theories which are in

place to evaluate resilience are broad and vary widely; the literature has focused on several models and theories: social cognitive theory, which promotes resilience by having youth display positive behaviors learned from observation rather than a predisposal to negative self-belief (Bandura, 1986; Bandura, 1999); Bronfenbrenner's (1979) ecological model which states that we are influenced by the systems in our environment, from our individual self, to our home, neighborhood, community, all the way through to being influenced by the cultures, beliefs, and laws set forth by our governments; this influence can confer resilient behaviors when faced with community adversity during times of natural disaster, for example (Boon, Cottrell, King, Stevenson, & Millar, 2011); developmental systems theory which is guided by the interaction between genes and environment (Masten, 2014), focuses on an individual's strengths and plasticity, and maintains that all humans have the ability to develop positively despite challenges (Lerner, 2006); and developmental psychopathology (Masten, 2014), the study of developmental disorders, that emerge from within an individual and through environmental experience predicting future adaptation which can either be maladaptive or resilient (Kim-Cohen, 2007). There is also the Possible Selves literature (Markus & Nurius, 1986), which discusses who we may become as a natural extension of selfconcept. Our personal schema of self-concept can direct our motivation toward resilience or failure depending on current evaluations of our possible selves (Markus & Nurius, 1986). However these theories fail to account for the impact of cumulative risk across multiple areas of development; developmental cascades seek to understand this phenomenon (Masten et al., 2005) and is the theory guiding this work.

Developmental growth can be hindered by what Masten and Cicchetti (2010) refer to as developmental cascades, or the cumulative consequences of the interactions that youth face both internally and through the environment, potentially impacting later development. Looking at better than expected adjustment in spite of the cumulative risk is imperative to understanding development in at-risk youth. Gene-environment interplay is salient in developmental cascade research; specifically, traumatic or negative life experiences may modify gene expression creating a downward developmental cascade (Masten & Cicchetti, 2010), which may cumulatively lead to delinquency. These traumatic effects can alter brain development, additionally creating more struggles for future generations of offspring and perpetuating the downward cascade (Masten & Narayan, 2012).

Risk Factors Hindering Positive Youth Development

Risk factors are broad and extensive and often put youth on the path to a negative trajectory that frequently includes delinquency (Duke & Borowsky, 2015; Newsome & Sullivan, 2014; Vincent, Perrault, Guy, & Gershenson, 2012). Risk is defined as any factor that elevates the likelihood of a negative or maladaptive outcome (Compas, Hinden, & Gerhardt, 1995; Shader, 2001). One such outcome is delinquent behavior. Depending on the developmental stage, youth are able to comprehend and deal with risk differently (Ahern et al., 2008; Ungar, Liebenberg, & Ikeda, 2014). During adolescence, growth is rapid and unpredictable with physical and emotional change occurring frequently (Ahern et al., 2008), which makes it hard to determine what constitutes a risk factor (Vincent et al., 2012). Some of the more common risk factors for delinquency include: being male, having low socioeconomic status (SES), coming

from a single parent home, experiencing parental separation or divorce or poor parenting, and repeated exposure to physical violence (Shader, 2001). Childhood physical aggression is the most prominent risk factor predicting delinquency (Fontaine, Brendgen, Vitaro, & Tremblay, 2016), and adult offending (Dubow, Huesmann, Boxer, & Smith, 2014). Utilizing an urban sample of 850 youth, Walters (2016) reports that young men have better outcomes, including lower rates of incarceration, when they are able to have their father as a role model; this influence is greater than the influence mothers have on daughters or other adult males have on male youth although the exact reason for this is currently unknown. In the present study, I include violence exposure (experienced or witnessed), aggressive offending, and parental hostility as risk factors that reduce the likelihood of resilience.

Aggressive behavior. In a 2014 study of 436 lifelong criminal offenders both self-report of aggression and official records of aggressive offending were higher than non-offenders (Dubow et al., 2014), suggesting that aggression stays with you throughout the lifespan and is a major risk factor for re-incarceration. Dubow and colleagues (2014) only reported on males in this study greatly diminishing the generalizability to the female population; however, males were followed from ages 8 through 48, an impressive developmental span for criminal justice literature. Typically delinquent youth should be able to begin suppressing their aggression as they mature, but there are offenders who will mature more slowly and this behavior will progress into adulthood (Schubert & Mulvey, 2014). Early life aggression, however, is consistently one of the best predictors of juvenile delinquency and adult criminal offending (Barrett & Katsiyannis, 2017; Olweus, 1979). Youth exposed to trauma may be at a greater risk of

aggressive behavior due to the fact that their brains are in survival mode and may not be able to regulate behavior as well as non-traumatized youth (Bennett & Kerig, 2014), which also influences poor academic achievement outcomes, as noted in a discussion of aggressive behaviors in the context of traumatization due to community violence exposure (Aisenberg & Herrenkohl, 2008).

Violence Exposure. A recent study of juvenile justice-involved youth, suggest that delinquent children do not communicate their trauma exposure to their parents: over 99% of youth in the delinquent sample (842 detained youth) had been exposed to traumatic events that were deemed violent or dangerous and less than 42% of parents were aware of this exposure (Holman, Chaplo, Modrowski, & Kerig, 2016). Research has suggested that at least three of every four juvenile offenders have been exposed to trauma (Abram et al., 2004; Holman et al., 2016). Examining the presence of posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD) in juvenile justice-involved youth, Abram and colleagues determined that juvenile offenders often have been witness to or personally involved in multiple traumatic experiences. A traumatic event is any event that involves the threat of injury, death, or harm to physical integrity often leading to dismay, fear, or feelings of vulnerability (Kelley, Pransky, & Sedgeman, 2014). After a traumatic event, it is to be expected that there will be some repercussions mentally as the brain reorganizes what it knows to accommodate the new demands that have surfaced (Ungar et al., 2013). Trauma literature indicates that youth exposure to trauma increases the likelihood of delinquent behavior and incarceration (Ahern et al., 2008; Kelley et al., 2014; Ungar et al., 2014; Vincent et al., 2012). As such, being exposed to trauma at a young age can have consequences that persist into adulthood (Ahern et al.,

2008), and this highlights the importance of work on youth resilience in an adjudicated population.

Parental Hostility. The parent-child relationship is a complex structure that changes immensely from early childhood to adolescence due to the child's growing need for autonomy and the parent's need to still exert control and leadership in the family. However this relationship can be affected by other relationship dynamics in the home; when there is conflict between parents, for example, that hostility can trickle down and create conflict with the child leading to problems with aggression in youth (Fosco, Lippold, & Feinberg, 2014). Of concern is the lack of diversity in the Fosco et al., (2014) sample as nearly 90% of families (871 out of 979) self-identified as white, living in rural areas; this representation is not typical of the juvenile justice population sampled in the current study and the results therefore may not generalize. Additionally, parental hostility was reported from the parental point-of-view of their hostility in front of their child. This can be problematic for several reasons: the child may be present when the parent is unaware, the parent may not wish to disclose private information as to their familial discord, and so on; having observational reports or reporting from another family member may have resulted in different findings. Hostile parenting has the ability to impede a child's ability to properly regulate their emotions by not respecting the child's feelings and undermining a child's concept of self (Gouze, Hopkins, Bryant, & Lavigne, 2016). Poor emotion regulation is one of the largest predictors of criminal offending (Howells, Tennant, Day, & Elmer, 2010). Emotion regulation tends to improve over the course of adolescence and early adulthood as the prefrontal brain regions continue to develop (Steinberg, 2009). Hostile parenting can cause increased antisocial behavior,

additional stress, and anger through decreased emotion regulation (Samuelson et al., 2007), creating a cycle from which youth may not easily escape.

Factors that Promote Positive Youth Development

Promotive factors, when employed, can reverse some of the ill effects of being exposed to one or more risk factors and provide a lower probability of offending, by counterbalancing negative situations with positive personal attributes regardless of being at high or low risk (Gutman, Sameroff, & Eccles, 2002; Jenson & Fraser, 2015). Promotive factors are defined as attributes which foster healthy development in all youth (Sameroff, 2009). Promotive factors typically change over the lifespan and can vary in their effectiveness (Ahern et al., 2008; Duke & Borowsky, 2015). Some of the more common promotive factors linked to delinquency include high rates of optimism, social support, self-confidence, and a motivation to succeed (Mowder, Cummings, & McKinney, 2010). Current research has not determined how or when promotive factors are developed (Ahern et al., 2008) so it is important to determine from where the relationship between a promotive factor and resilient behavior stems. As previously noted, parent-child relationships also play a role as a promotive factor against delinquency with positive same-sex parent-child relationships diminishing the risk of juvenile delinguency (Walters, 2016). Attitudes toward violence and violent behavior can be reduced when role models who exhibit prosocial behavior surround adolescents; which provide a promotive aspect to at-risk youth (Duke & Borowsky, 2015; Walters, 2016). Some research shows that having a connection with influentially positive peers is important to youth during periods of trauma (Ungar et al., 2014) and thus may be a promotive factor worth researching more closely (Walters, 2016). In the present study, I

include motivation to succeed, parental monitoring, parental warmth, and family structure (having two parents in the home) as promotive factors that increase the likelihood of resilience.

Motivation to Succeed. Finding an inner drive for success is an important indicator that youth will persevere after adversity and juvenile incarceration. Thinking that you will succeed has been positively correlated with greater academic achievement (Chung, Mulvey, & Steinberg, 2011); however, the framework for this study considers neighborhood influences and does not consider other factors (particularly family contexts) linked to academic or community achievement. Motivation also has been linked to cognitive engagement in academic tasks, which often decreases the risk of delinquency as noted in a study of urban youth in Chicago (Hirschfield & Gasper, 2010). Lack of motivation has been linked to an increase in school absence (skipping class and/or suspensions from school) and a decrease in the quality of grades (Boyd-Franklin, Smith Morris, & Bry, 1997; Pulkkinen, Lyyra, & Kokko, 2009).

Parental Monitoring. Greater parental monitoring was associated with lower levels of delinquency in a cross-sectional sample of 228 urban, minority youth (Griffin, Botvin, Scheier, Diaz, & Miller, 2000). Parental monitoring also has been linked to greater self-control in youth, leading them to engage in more socially acceptable behavior (Gottfredson & Hirschi, 1990). Additionally, it has been discussed that deficits in parental monitoring are indicative of long-term deficits for child development, predicting future behaviors, possibly delinquent in nature (Pagani, Boulerice, Vitaro, & Tremblay, 1999). Within this study, parental monitoring reflects the supervision that youth have with their caregivers, rather than a disciplinarian style of monitoring.

The power-control theory asserts that parental monitoring varies across gender (Hagan et al., 1987). Hagan et al. (1987) discusses that while the family dynamic has been steadily changing over the previous century, from a predominantly patriarchal family where the father works outside of the home and the mother is the domestic caretaker inside of the home to a more egalitarian partnership, there is still pressure to raise children in line with the parents' employment status and that this will vary across sex.

Parental Warmth. Farnworth (1984) suggests that the positive perceptions of parental relationships within a family are indicative of youth abstaining from delinquency. Warm parenting often includes expressing concern for their child, dedicating time for the child, and forming an attachment to their child; in lieu of these behaviors, youth may not form a proper attachment to their parent leading to undesirable behaviors and delinquency (Ventura Miller, Jennings, Alvarez-Rivera, & Lanza-Kaduce, 2009). In a 2012 study, Benson and Buehler used structural equation modeling to test associations of parental warmth and hostile parenting with aggression; increased warmth indirectly reduced the negative consequences of increased parental hostility. This examination from Benson and Buehler may not generalize to juvenile justice youth, as families in this study were from intact, predominately white (91%), biological families, with higher than normal household income for the study year (\$70,000 median as opposed to \$59,548 as the national median)

Family Structure. Juvenile justice research consistently has shown that twoparent families allow youth to be better supervised and cared for than one-parent households (Anderson, 2002; Gottfredson & Hirschi, 1990) although this relationship

only holds for biological families (Harper & McLanahan, 2004). Additionally,

Gottfredson and Hirschi (1990) note that this lack of supervision is accounted for by the time constraints on the parent. In a longitudinal, age-based, event-history analysis of family instability of 2,702 delinquent youth, Harper and McLanahan (2004) were able to show that the absence of biological fathers increased the risk of incarceration, but this relationship co-occurs with other disadvantages including poverty, low educational attainment, racial disparities, and overall family instability. This examination did not, however, consider other family processes such as parental monitoring or parental warmth, which may provide additional information on positive adjustment.

Sex and Racial/Ethnic Differences in Resilience Among Delinquent Youth

Sex differences in pathways to resilience have been studied infrequently (Mowder et al., 2010; Ungar et al., 2013); however, males and females internalize and externalize behaviors differently, and the effects of promotive factors on outcomes may differ across sex. In a 2015 study on risk for delinquency, Newsome, Vaske, Gehring, and Boisvert found that males were more vulnerable to cumulative risk while females tended to have more resilient outcomes. Additionally, as females are the most rapidly growing population entering the juvenile justice system currently (Youth, nd) it is relevant to look at sex differences in resilient processes. Giordano, Kerbel, and Dudley (1981) explain the boost in female crime to the change in economy; females are more often expected to function independently while holding lesser positions in the workforce (Giordano et al., 1981; Hagan, Simpson, & Gillis, 1987) which may be a contributing reason for the rise of adolescent female offenders.

Juvenile justice resilience research also should take cultural differences into consideration. The rates of youth who identify as Hispanic in the juvenile justice system has steadily increased every year since 1990 and these youth make up a significant portion of incarcerated youth (OJJDP, 2015; Youth, nd); yet Hispanic youth often are overlooked in research involving risk and promotive factors (Jennings et al., 2016). Youth who are first- or second-generation immigrants in the United States may have coping strategies that reflect their home culture or a combination of cultures. This may change how they cope and react in certain situations and this needs to be taken into account when considering resilience. Most resilience literature has not taken cultural differences into account (Masten, 2014) despite the fact that it is important to consider biological, behavioral, and cultural differences when looking at resilience, as processes will likely differ among subgroups within the juvenile justice population. Youth from this sample are diverse based on their geographic location, as such, controlling for location will be completed in the present study (Fagan & Piquero, 2007; Schubert et al., 2004). Additionally, when looking at trends of offending, younger offenders are more likely to persist in delinquency through adulthood (Loeber & Farrington, 2011) so age at first arrest will be controlled in the analyses.

Present Study

In summary, few studies have evaluated resilience among juvenile justice populations. Even fewer have followed juveniles longitudinally post-release to determine if they are meeting socially acceptable milestones (e.g., continuing education, working) (Mowder et al., 2010; Vincent et al., 2012). This study aimed to help lessen the gap by testing a model of risk and promotive factors associated with resilience

among juvenile offenders in the year following their adjudication with a correctional institution.

Risk and promotive factors measured at the first interview (baseline) were used from the Pathways to Desistance dataset. Violence exposure, aggressive offending, and parental hostility were examined as risk factors; motivation to succeed, parental monitoring, parental warmth, and family structure were examined as promotive factors. While the resilience literature does not provide detailed operational definitions of resilience (Efta-Breitbach & Freeman, 2004; Kumpfer, 1999), for this study, resilience was defined as 6 months (out of 12) of gainful activity (enrollment in school or employment) and this was measured from the 6- and 12-month follow-up interviews. Based on previous literature, I hypothesized 1) that juveniles who had committed more aggressive offenses would show lower levels of resilience; 2) juveniles with a history of trauma exposure would show lower levels of resilience; and 3) juveniles exposed to high levels of parental hostility would show lower levels of resilience. Further, I hypothesized that 4) confidence in ones' motivation to succeed, operationalized as a belief that one would be successful in the future, would be positively associated with resilience; 5) high parental warmth and 6) high parental monitoring would be positively associated with resilience; and 7) having a father present in the home would be positively associated with resilience, particularly in males.

Method

Participants

This study utilized data from the Pathways to Desistance study, a longitudinal examination of 1,354 serious adolescent offenders in two metropolitan cities in the

United States: Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, and Phoenix, Arizona. Enrollment into the study took place from November 2000 to January 2003. Participants in the study had been found guilty of a serious offense that had been committed between the ages of 14 and 18 years old. Eligibility for participation required both parental consent and youth assent. Baseline interviews were conducted within 75 days of their adjudication hearing; time-point interviews were completed at regular six-month intervals based on the date of their original baseline interview (Schubert et al., 2004). Due to a large number of juvenile drug offenders, male participants were capped at 15% of the sample if found guilty of a drug offense. All females were considered regardless of offense due to lower female incarceration rates. Four-fifths (80%) of all youth approached for inclusion into the study participated. Data were collected in a baseline interview and then follow-up interviews were conducted at 6, 12, 18, 24, 30, 36, 48, 60, 72, and 80 months after the baseline interview; retention for the 6- and 12-month interviews was 95%. Full data were collected for 92% of the sample at baseline, 6- and 12-month follow-up interviews and are the time-points examined in this study. Interviews were conducted in juvenile justice facilities, participants' homes, libraries, or other public places that were appropriate for interviews; baseline interviews were completed in two separate two-hour sessions, and follow-up interviews took approximately two hours each. Participants entered their responses on a laptop computer keypad. Self-report measures were validated and supplemented with official arrest records and through interviews with collateral reporters (typically a family member or someone close to the juvenile participant).

SES was established at baseline and reflected a mean score of both educational attainment and occupation of the mother and father. An Index of Social Position (ISP) was created using information from Hollingshead's (1971) formula ((Occupation Score x 7) + Education Score x 4)). If information was known for only one variable, the missing data was copied using the known variable; for example, if the father's education equaled 4 (high school graduate), then it was assumed that father's occupation also equaled 4 (technicians, clerical and sales workers). Higher SES scores indicated lower education and occupation attainment.

Race and ethnicity have impacted risk variability in samples of juvenile justice youth (Jolliffe et al., 2016); both of these factors were assessed at baseline. Race was self-reported by the participant and resulted in six ethnic groups: black, white, Asian, Native American, Hispanic, and other. This was later recoded into four ethnic groups: black, white, Hispanic, and other due to the low frequency of youth self-identifying as Asian and Native American. The term "Hispanic" refers to a culture/ethnicity and is not indicative of a specific race, while the other groups are more representative of race and may be important to consider when examining the results of the study.

Age at first arrest was obtained from official court record systems at both site locations. If no arrest existed prior to the baseline interview, the study used the age at baseline. This variable was chosen over self-reported first arrest because it captured official arrest information rather than relying on participant recall of the first arrest. Current study participant demographics are presented in Table 1.

Table 1

-

Descriptive Characteristics of Study Sample at Baseline

Variable	Ν	Column %
Demographic Characteristics		
Total (<i>N</i> , Row %)		
Race Black Hispanic White Other	561 454 274 65	41.4 33.5 20.2 4.8
Study Site Philadelphia Phoenix	700 654	51.7 48.3
Sex Male Female	1170 184	86.4 13.6
Age at Baseline (Mean, SD)	16.04	1.14
Parental Index of Social Position (SES; Mean, <i>SD)</i> Age at 1 st arrest (Mean, <i>SD</i>)	51.41 14.93	12.30 1.64

Measures

Risk Factors. *Exposure to Violence* was assessed at baseline and all follow-up timepoints using the Exposure to Violence Inventory (Selner-O'Hagan, Kindlon, Buka, Raudenbush, & Earls, 1998); data from the baseline assessment only was utilized for this study. The exposure to violence score reflected a count of lifetime exposure (either witnessed or experienced) to 13 events that were deemed violent. An example from the 6-item experienced subscale is "Have you ever been chased where you thought you

might be seriously hurt?" and from the 7-item witnessed violence subscale is "Have you ever seen someone else being raped, an attempt made to rape someone or any other type of sexual attack". Responses can range from 0 to 13, with higher scores indicating greater exposure to violence. As already noted, trauma exposure is a dangerous precursor to delinquency and other problem behaviors. Violence exposure has been widely researched in the juvenile justice literature. This combined measure of violence exposure had sufficient internal consistency at baseline with a Cronbach alpha of .67

Aggression, defined as aggressive offending behavior, was reported by youth and was assessed at all time-points; data from baseline only was used for this study. A subset of 11 items from the 24-item Self-Reported Offending measure (Huizinga, Esbensen, & Weihar, 1991) assessed aggressive behavior. Questions included "Been in a fight?" Once an item was endorsed, follow-up questions indicated how frequently this activity had taken place in the previous year, and the age at which event first took place. Follow-up time points asked how often this had happened during the previous six months. Scores were rated as a proportion: the number of items endorsed divided by the number of items queried. Aggression routinely has been studied as a risk factor in juvenile justice youth (Dubow et al., 2016; Griese et al., 2016). Aggression had good internal consistency with a Cronbach alpha of .74 across all time-points for this study.

Parental Hostility was assessed at all time points using the 24-item Quality of Parental Relationships Inventory (Conger, Ge, Elder, Lorenz, & Simons, 1994); 12 questions assessed maternal hostility and 12 questions assessed paternal hostility. Baseline scores were used for this study. Sample questions included: "How often does your mother get angry at you?" and "How often does your father throw things at you?"

Responses ranged on a 4-point Likert scale from 4 (Always) to 1 (Never) with higher scores reflecting more hostility. Composite scores for both mother and father hostility were calculated using the mean of 12 items. Parental hostility has been studied as a risk factor in juvenile justice youth (Mulvey et al., 2016). Reliability at baseline was good for both mother (α =.85) and father (α =.88).

Promotive Factors. *Motivation to Succeed* is crucial to the future success of juvenile justice youth. Lack of motivation can cause youth to question reasons to put forth effort into taking care of their health or finding resources that will help them succeed (Burt, 2002). Motivation has been linked to social identity and goal attainment (Oyserman, 2008), both considered promotive when considering future success. The overall motivation to succeed score is a mean of six items that were taken from Eccles, Wigfield, and Schiefele (1998) and was assessed at all time points; data assessed at baseline was used in the study. Higher scores on motivation to succeed indicate greater optimism regarding future achievement. Sample items include "In my neighborhood, it is easy for a young person to get a good job." Responses ranged on a 5-point scale from 5 (Strongly Agree) to 1 (Strongly Disagree)." A confirmatory factor analysis determined an acceptable fit for this information (CFI = 0.971; RMSEA = 0.049).

Parental Monitoring, sometimes referred to as parental supervision, is a consistent promotive factor for preventing later delinquency (Fontaine et al., 2016; Jolliffe et al., 2016; Mulvey et al., 2016). Parental monitoring, assessed with the 4-item Parental Monitoring Inventory (Steinberg, Lamborn, Dornbusch, & Darling, 1992), was measured at all time points. Only baseline values were used in the current study.

Questions included "How often do you have a set time to be home on weekend nights?" as well as assessing if there was a curfew on weeknights, and if parents generally know where youth are and how they spend their free time, with responses on a 4-point Likert scale ranging from 1 (Never) to 4 (Always). A confirmatory factor analysis determined good fit for the data (CFI > .92; RMSEA < .08).

Parental Warmth has been previously considered to be promotive with respect to juvenile delinquency (Mulvey et al., 2016). A 42-item adapted version of the Quality of Parental Relationships Inventory (Conger et al., 1994), assessed at baseline, was utilized to assess parental warmth. Questions included, "How often does your mother let you know she cares about you?" Items are rated on a 4-point Likert scale to from 4 (Always) to 1 (Never). Items were reverse scored and higher scores indicated more warmth. The baseline assessment had excellent reliability for mother (α =.92) and father (α =.95).

Number of *Parents in Home* significantly influences youth when two biological parents are present in the home, versus being from "disrupted" homes where there are either one or no biological parents are present in the home (Jolliffe et al., 2016). The number of parents in the home was measured at baseline and included if the biological mother and father were living in the household.

Outcome: Resilience. *Gainful Activity* has been considered in the transition from juvenile detention back into the community as a factor for future success (Jäggi, 2016). Gainful activity was created as a variable to determine positive adjustment after juvenile incarceration by consolidating school attendance and employment information into a single monthly variable. Academic achievement is critical to study in juvenile

justice youth since educational attainment or lack thereof has the potential to significantly change the life course for youth (Kirk & Sampson, 2013). High academic achievement has been linked to resilience outcomes in previous longitudinal studies involving at-risk youth (Tiet, Huizinga, & Byrnes, 2009) and consistently is linked to low levels of violence (Ttofi, Farrington, Piquero, & DeLisi, 2016). Employment consistently predicts increased life success, including improved physical and mental health and reduced recidivism (Sharlein, 2016). To be deemed "gainfully active" youth had to work at least two weeks of the month in the community or miss less than five days of school in the month. Resilience was defined as 6 months (out of 12) of gainful activity.

Data Analytic Procedures

Prior to testing the main study hypotheses, descriptive information was analyzed on all study variables using SPSS version 24 (IBM Corp., 2016), to examine demographic characteristics more closely. Before beginning analysis, all study variables were checked and cleaned. Specifically, continuous-level predictors were centered, and interaction terms with sex, coded 0 and 1, were computed. There were no issues with skewness or kurtosis on study variables with the exception of aggressive offending frequency, however, the graphic display showed a normal distribution and no transformations were performed. Running VIF and tolerance assessed multicollinearity in both hierarchical regressions; both the highest VIF (11.89 without father variables, 12.40 with father variables) and lowest tolerance (.084 without father variables, .081 with father variables) were on parental monitoring. No steps were taken to transform or remove this variable. There were no other issues with multicollinearity. Correlations were run to test associations among continuous variables within the sample at an alpha

of p < .05. *T*-tests also were run to compare juveniles who were resilient from those who were not resilient, using the definition above.

As this is a longitudinal study, some missing data points were expected (see Table 2); running several regression analyses, as well as conducting the analyses utilizing Multiple Imputation (MI) addressed this. MI provides consistent estimates of missing data and was chosen because of the ease of use with regression and because it is easily usable in SPSS (Allison, 2002). MI also was relevant to this analysis because Little's MCAR test was significant, p < .05, indicating that data are not completely missing at random. Reporting recommendations for the MI process came from Manly and Wells (2015). In order to address the missing data, MI was used on all predictors with missing values, and also missing outcome variables so as not to generate biased estimates (Graham, 2009). Although previous recommendations have suggested the use of five imputations in order to gain sufficient results (Allison, 2002), the more recent recommendation is to impute as many datasets as the percent of missing data (Bodner, 2008). Eight imputed databases were created using SPSS' MI process based on the fact that 7.88% of the data were missing from the analyses for this study. Following recommendations from Enders, Baraldi, and Cham (2014) postimputation centering was performed in order to examine interaction effects. The interaction terms were created prior to imputation and then study variables were standardized post-imputation, followed by running the regression analyses.

In order to test the main hypothesis regarding risk and promotive factors associated with resilience, two regression analyses were conducted. In the first analysis, youth were classified as "resilient" or "not resilient" based on whether or not

they had been in school or employed for at least 6 months of the 12-month period. A logistic regression was used for this analysis. In the second analysis, hierarchical linear regression was used with the full range of scores noting the number of month's youth had either been employed or had attended school. For both analyses, race, sex, demographic location, age at first arrest, and socioeconomic status were entered first, followed by the three risk variables, the four promotive variables, and lastly, the interactions of sex by family structure and sex by parental monitoring.

Table 2

Descriptive Statistics and Extent of Missing Data on Predictor Variables

Variables	n Missing	Mean(SD)	Range
Total Exposure to Violence (Witnessed, Victim)	3	5.34(2.99)	0 - 13
Parental Hostility			
Father	515	1.52(.49)	1 - 4
Mother	48	1.61(.45)	1 – 4
Aggressive Offending	3	13.55(42.56)	0 - 412
Parental Warmth			
Father	515	2.74(.89)	1 - 4
Mother	48	3.21(.70)	1 - 4
Motivation to Succeed	1	3.25(.65)	1 - 5
Biological Parents Living at Home	0	1.02(.56)	
Biological Mother	0	.77(.42)	
Biological Father	0	.25(.43)	
Parental Monitoring	157	2.80(.86)	1 - 4

Results

Missing Data

Twelve of the 20 variables (60%; including outcome variables) contained at least one missing data point. The range of missing values was .01% for motivation to succeed through 38% for both father warmth and father hostility. Via the customary method of listwise deletion, only 555 youth were available for analysis and those results will be presented. Missing data was more extreme for the father variables as 1039 reported not living in a home with their biological father; while another majority of missing data came from youth missing their follow-up interviews. Removing father variables from the regression analyses allowed for 889 youth to be examined and those results also will be presented. Multiple Imputation (MI) then was used to provide more robust estimates of outcomes by simulating complete datasets. Univariate results will be presented first, followed by multivariate results and then results of MI.

Correlations

Table 3 presents bivariate correlations among continuous predictor variables and gainful activity in the sample. As expected, exposure to violence and aggressive offending were positively correlated with mother and father hostility, and negatively correlated with motivation to succeed and parental monitoring. Significant correlated were found with the outcome variable: exposure to violence was negatively correlated with gainful activity; motivation to succeed and parental monitoring were positively correlated with gainful activity.

Table 3

	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
1 Exposure to Violence	-								
2 Mother Hostility	.255**	-							
3 Father Hostility	.215**	.332**	-						
4 Aggressive Offending	.219**	.069*	.064	-					
5 Motivation to Succeed	270**	135**	142**	134**	-				
6 Parental Monitoring	254**	118**	083*	095**	.185**	-			
7 Mother Warmth	048	399**	180**	.024	.086**	.153**	-		
8 Father Warmth	051	.194**	328**	.013	.143	.122**	.432**	-	
9 Gainful Activity	151**	043	.019	002	.181**	.179**	055	011	-

Note. * p < .05; ** p < .01.

T-tests

Independent samples *t*-tests were run to compare youth who were classified as resilient, by having at least six months of gainful activity in the community, and those who classified as non-resilient or having less than six months of gainful activity in the community after incarceration. Significant differences were found between resilient and non-resilient youth on the following variables: study location, with youth in Phoenix more likely to be resilient; age at first arrest, with being older at first arrest more likely to be resilient; having the biological father in the home supports the hypothesis that having the father present would be indicative of resilience; having both biological parents in the home, for resilient youth; fewer instances of violence exposure are indicative of resilient youth and is supportive of the study's main hypotheses; also showing support for the main hypotheses, youth who have more motivation to succeed, have a greater chance of being resilient; greater parental monitoring is also indicative of resilient youth; and youth who come from higher SES families tend to be more resilient in this sample. For a full description of results, see Table 4.

Independent Samples T-tests comparing Resilient and Non-Resilient Youth on Study Var	iables
--	--------

		Resilient?							
-		Yes		No			Mean		
-	М	SD	п	М	SD	n	Differences	t	df
Race	2.17	.88	601	2.26	.80	414	02, .19	1.61	939.97
Sex	.15	.36	601	.18	.39	414	01, .08	1.41	839.62
Location	1.58	.49	601	1.44	.50	414	20,07	-4.25***	1013
SES	50.06	12.01	599	52.49	12.35	412	.91, 3.96	3.13**	1009
Age at 1 st arrest	15.13	1.54	601	14.77	1.70	414	57,16	-3.47**	828.34
Exposure to Violence	4.74	2.96	600	5.53	2.90	414	.42, 1.16	4.20***	1012
Mother Hostility	1.60	.43	580	1.62	.45	404	03, .08	.74	982
Father Hostility	1.51	.47	408	1.53	.48	226	06, .10	.54	632
Aggressive Offending	10.76	30.79	600	11.73	30.17	412	-2.87, 4.80	.49	1010
Motivation to Succeed	3.37	.65	601	3.18	.64	413	27,11	-4.69***	1012
Parental Monitoring	2.97	.80	546	2.69	.86	370	40,18	-5.21***	914
Mother Warmth	3.16	.68	580	3.19	.71	404	06, .12	.61	982
Father Warmth	2.68	.86	408	2.69	.92	226	13, .16	.24	632
_ives w/ Bio Parents	.19	.39	601	.13	.33	414	10,01	-2.55*	965.41
Lives w/ Bio Father	.28	.45	601	.20	.40	414	13,03	-3.01**	950.70

*p<.05. **p<.01. ***p<.001

Logistic Regression: Predicting Dichotomized Assessment of Resilience

Two logistic regression analyses were conducted to determine the effects of the main study hypotheses that aggressive offending, trauma exposure, and parental hostility would be associated with less gainful activity in the community and motivation to succeed, high parental warmth, and having a father present in the home would be associated with increased gainful activity in the community after juvenile incarceration. Due to the significant amount of missing data on father warmth and father hostility, the first regression is presented without these variables entered.

The first logistic regression model, run without father warmth and father hostility (*n*=889), was statistically significant, $x^2(16) = 87.92$, *p* < .001. The model explained 12.7% (Nagelkerke R²) of the variance in gainful activity and correctly classified 64.6% of cases. Table 5 displays the results. Resilient youth were more likely to reside in Phoenix, more likely to have been older at first arrest, come from families with higher SES, and have been exposed to less violence.

Predictor	В	SE	р	OR	95% CI
Race	.01	.09	.906	1.01	[.84, 1.21]
Sex	24	.22	.280	.79	[.51, 1.122]
Location	.45	.15	.004	1.56	[1.16, 2.11]
SES	02	.01	.007	.98	[.97, .10]
Age at 1 st Arrest	.17	.05	<.001	1.19	[1.08, 1.30]
Exposure to Violence	07	.03	.036	.94	[.89, 1.00]
Mother Hostility	01	.19	.939	.99	[.68, 1.43]
Aggressive Offending	00	.00	.656	1.0	[.99, 1.00]
Motivation to Succeed	.23	.12	.065	1.26	[.99, 1.60]
Parental Monitoring	.41	.30	.164	1.51	[.85, 2.70]
Mother Warmth	05	.12	.669	.95	[.75, 1.21]
Lives w/ Biological Parents	.67	1.17	.568	1.96	[.20, 19.54]
Lives w/ Biological Father	.96	1.04	.065	2.62	[.34, 20.08]
Sex X Parental Monitoring	01	.24	.960	.99	[.61, 1.59]
Sex X Lives w/ Bio Parents	31	.98	.752	.73	[.08, 2.55]
Sex X Lives w/ Bio Father	77	.87	.376	.46	[.08, 2.55]

Logistic Regression Predicting Resilient Youth, without Father Variables (n=889)

Note. CI = confidence interval for odds ratio (OR).

Logistic Regression, Including Father Variables

A second logistic regression model was run to further address the hypotheses with father warmth and father hostility (n=555) included so that it would be possible to examine the effect fathers have on gainful activity and was statistically significant, $x^2(18)$ = 54.67, p < .001. The model explained 12.9% (Nagelkerke R²) of the variance of gainful activity and correctly classified 68.6% of cases. When including father variables, gainful activity did not differ from the previous regression, which only included information on mothers, except geographic location, which was no longer significant. The results are presented in Table 6.

Logistic Regression Predicting	Resilient Youth	. with Father	Variables (n=555)
		,	

Predictor	В	SE	р	OR	95% CI
Race	.06	.12	.621	1.06	[.84, 1.34]
Sex	44	.34	.191	.64	[.33, 1.25]
Location	.36	.21	.079	1.43	[.96, 2.14]
SES	02	.01	.017	.98	[.96, 1.00]
Age at 1 st Arrest	.18	.06	.005	1.19	[1.06, 1.35]
Exposure to Violence	08	.04	.033	.92	[.86, .99]
Mother Hostility	.14	.27	.609	1.15	[.68, 1.96]
Father Hostility	19	.24	.423	.83	[.52, 1.32]
Aggressive Offending	00	.00	.880	1.00	[.99, 1.01]
Motivation to Succeed	.07	.16	.673	1.07	[.78, 1.48]
Parental Monitoring	.02	.39	.969	1.02	[.47, 2.19]
Mother Warmth	19	.18	.304	.83	[.58, 1.18]
Father Warmth	03	.13	.821	.97	[.76, 1.25]
Lives w/ Biological Parents	.79	1.20	.510	2.21	[.21, 23.29]
Lives w/ Biological Father	.58	1.11	.600	1.79	[.20, 15.63]
Sex X Parental Monitoring	.34	.33	.297	1.41	[.74, 2.69]
Sex X Lives w/ Bio Parents	41	1.00	.682	.67	[.09, 4.70]
Sex X Lives w/ Bio Father	63	.92	.494	.53	[.09, 3.24]

Hierarchical Linear Regression: Predicting Continuous Assessment of Resilience

Two hierarchical multiple regressions were conducted to compare if gainful activity in the community was explained by a significant amount of variance accounting for differences at each step: covariates, risk, promotive, and interactions. Similar to the logistic regression analyses, the first regression was run without including father warmth and father hostility due to such decreased sample size, while the second regression included these variables.

For the first regression, run without father variables in the model, race, sex, location, SES, and age at 1st arrest significantly predicted gainful activity, F(5, 883) =13.81, p < .001, $R^2 = .073$. When the risk factors, exposure to violence, mother hostility, and aggressive offending were added to the model in step two, the prediction in gainful activity significantly improved and accounted for 2.4% more of the variance beyond the covariates, $\Delta R^2 = .024$, $\Delta F(3, 880) = 7.71$, p < .001. When the promotive factors, motivation to succeed, mother warmth, parental monitoring, and living with both biological parents were added to the model in step 3, the prediction in gainful activity significantly improved and accounted for 3.7% more of the variance beyond steps 1 and 2, $\Delta R^2 = .04$, $\Delta F(5, 875) = 7.49$, p < .001. Adding the interactions between sex and having the biological parents in the home and sex by parental monitoring, the prediction in gainful activity again significantly improved, accounting for 1.0% more of the variance, $\Delta R^2 = .01, \Delta F(3, 872) = 3.34, p = .019$, however, these interactions were not statistically significant. These results partially confirm that the hypotheses that youth with greater trauma exposure would be less gainfully active, motivation to succeed would be positively associated with gainful activity, as well as parental monitoring would be

positively associated with gainful activity. Beta coefficients for the predictors are provided in Table 7.

Hierarchical Regression Analysis Summary of Variables Predicting Resilience, without Father Variables (n=889)

		Model	1		Model	2		Model	3		Model	4
Predictor Variables	В	SE B	β	В	SE B	β	В	SE B	β	В	SE B	β
Race	02	.03	03	01	.03	02	.00	.03	.01	.00	.03	.01
Sex	07	.06	04	09	.06	05	12	.06	07*	02	.07	01
Location	.25	.04	.19***	.25	.04	.19***	.20	.05	.15***	.21	.05	.16**
SES	01	.00	11**	01	.00	11**	01	.00	10**	01	.00	10*'
Age at 1 st arrest	.06	.01	.15***	.06	.01	.15***	.06	.01	.14***	.06	.01	.14**
Exposure to Violence				03	.01	13***	02	.01	08*	02	.01	07*
Mother Hostility				09	.05	06	10	.06	06	09	.06	06
Aggressive Offending				.00	.00	01	.00	.00	.01	.00	.00	.01
Motivation to Succeed							.09	.04	.08*	.09	.04	.08*
Parental Monitoring							.13	.03	.16***	.25	.09	.31*
Mother Warmth							06	.04	06	06	.04	06
Lives w/ Biological Parents							.12	.10	.07	.34	.20	.20
Lives w/ Biological Father							.01	.09	.01	.27	.31	.17
Sex X Parental Monitoring										10	.07	16
Sex X Lives w/ Bio Parents										19	.29	13
Sex X Lives w/ Bio Father										10	.07	16

*p<.05. **p<.01. ***p<.001.

Hierarchical Linear Regression, Including Father Variables

For the second regression, run with father variables included in the model, race, sex, location, SES, and age at 1st arrest significantly predicted gainful activity, F(5, 549)= 7.98, p < .001, $R^2 = .068$. When risk factors, exposure to violence, mother hostility, father hostility, and aggressive offending were added to the model in step two, the prediction in gainful activity significantly improved and accounted for 2.2% more of the variance beyond the covariates, $\Delta R^2 = .022$, $\Delta F(4, 545) = 3.26$, p = .012. When the promotive factors, motivation to succeed, mother warmth, father warmth, parental monitoring, and living with both biological parents were added to the model in step 3, the prediction in gainful activity significantly improved and accounted for 3.2% more of the variance beyond steps 1 and 2, $\Delta R^2 = .032$, $\Delta F(6, 539) = 3.27$, p = .004. Adding the interactions between sex and having the biological parents in the home and sex by parental monitoring, the prediction in gainful activity did not significantly improve and only accounted for 1.1% more of the variance, $\Delta R^2 = .011$, $\Delta F(3, 536) = 2.17$, p =.091. Results of this regression analysis differed from the previous hierarchical analysis in that only the covariates, location, SES, and age at 1st arrest were significant. Beta coefficients for the predictors are provided in Table 8.

		Model	1		Model 2	2		Model	3		Model	4
Predictor Variables	В	SE B	β	В	SE B	β	В	SE B	β	В	SE B	β
Race	.00	.03	00	.01	.03	.02	.03	.03	.04	.03	.03	.04
Sex	13	.08	07	16	.08	09*	20	.08	11*	05	.10	03
Location	.21	.06	.16***	.20	.06	.15**	.16	.06	.12**	.17	.06	.12*
SES	01	.00	11*	01	.00	11*	01	.00	10**	01	.00	11
Age at 1 st arrest	.07	.02	.15***	.06	.02	.15**	.06	.02	.14**	.06	.02	.14*
Exposure to Violence				03	.01	14**	02	.01	08	02	.01	08
Mother Hostility				01	.07	01	03	.08	02	02	.08	01
Father Hostility				01	.06	01	01	.07	01	.00	.07	.00
Aggressive Offending				.00	.00	01	.00	.00	01	.00	.00	01
Motivation to Succeed							.06	.05	.06	.06	.05	.06
Parental Monitoring							.13	.03	.16***	.17	.11	.22
Mother Warmth							08	.05	08	08	.05	08
Father Warmth							.01	.04	.02	.01	.04	.02
Lives w/ Biological Parents							.12	.10	.08	.37	.35	.25
Lives w/ Biological Father							03	.10	02	.21	.33	.16
Sex X Parental Monitoring										03	.09	05
Sex X Lives w/ Bio Parents										22	.30	18
Sex X Lives w/ Bio Father										21	.28	19

Hierarchical Regression Analysis Summary of Variables Predicting Resilience, with Father Variables (n=555)

*p<.05. **p<.01. ***p<.001.

Logistic Regression using Multiple Imputation with Resilience Defined as 6months of Gainful Activity

A logistic regression was run using MI following the procedures reported above. Pooled results were examined to compare the observed logistic regression results with unbiased robust estimates of the missing data (see Table 9). Although pooled model information is not presented, every iteration was significant in improving the prediction in gainful activity at p < .001. Pooled results showed that after controlling for covariates in the logistic regression, only location and age at first arrest were statistically significant. This differs from the observed logistic regression results in that SES and exposure to violence were no longer significant. Location, which was only significant when fathers were excluded in the previous logistic regression, remained a significant predictor of resilience when using MI.

Pooled results of Logistic Regression using MI with Resilience Defined as 6-months of

В	SE	р	OR	95% CI
05	.08	.537	.95	[.81, 1.12]
31	.44	.477	.73	[.30, 1.76]
.45	.13	.001	1.57	[1.21, 2.04]
01	.01	.356	.99	[.97, 1.01]
.10	.04	.019	1.10	[1.02, 1.19]
17	.11	.136	.84	[.66, 1.06]
.05	.11	.661	1.05	[.84, 1.32]
08	.16	.615	.92	[.65, 1.30]
.03	.25	.905	1.03	[.58, 1.83]
.18	.13	.207	1.19	[.89, 1.59]
.21	.21	.333	1.23	[.79, 1.90]
00	.11	.974	1.00	[.79, 1.90]
11	.12	.379	.90	[.70, 1.15]
.75	1.10	.499	2.11	[.24, 18.64]
.45	.94	.628	1.57	[.25, 9.94]
.04	.20	.863	1.04	[.69, 1.54]
19	.40	.644	.83	[.38, 1.84]
15	.41	.711	.86	[.38, 1.94]
	05 31 .45 01 .10 17 .05 08 .03 .18 .21 00 11 .75 .45 .04 19	05 .08 31 .44 .45 .13 01 .01 .10 .04 17 .11 .05 .11 .08 .16 .03 .25 .18 .13 .21 .21 .00 .11 .11 .12 .75 1.10 .45 .94 .04 .20 .19 .40	05.08.53731.44.477.45.13.001.01.01.356.10.04.01917.11.136.05.11.661.08.16.615.03.25.905.18.13.207.21.21.33300.11.974.11.12.379.751.10.499.45.94.628.04.20.863.19.40.644	05 .08 .537 .95 31 .44 .477 .73 .45 .13 .001 1.57 01 .01 .356 .99 .10 .04 .019 1.10 17 .11 .136 .84 .05 .11 .661 1.05 08 .16 .615 .92 .03 .25 .905 1.03 .18 .13 .207 1.19 .21 .21 .333 1.23 .00 .11 .974 1.00 .11 .12 .379 .90 .75 1.10 .499 2.11 .45 .94 .628 1.57 .04 .20 .863 1.04 .19 .40 .644 .83

Gainful Activity

Note. MI= Multiple Imputation. 8 iterations of Multiple Imputation were used.

Logistic Regression using Multiple Imputation with Resilience Defined as 9months of Gainful Activity

A logistic regression was run using MI with resilience defined as 9-months of gainful activity to examine differences between 6-month and 9-month definitions of resilience (see Table 10). Each iteration was significant in improving the prediction in gainful activity at p < .001. Age at first arrest and location were still significant, as evidenced in the 6-month logistic regression. Using the definition of resilience of 9months of gainful activity, however, motivation to succeed significantly predicted resilience.

Table 10

Pooled Results of Logistic Regression using MI with Resilience Defined as 9-months of Gainful Activity

Predictor	В	SE	p	OR	95% CI
Race	08	.08	.354	.93	[.79, 1.09]
Sex	.07	.43	.879	1.07	[.46, 2.50]
Location	.57	.18	.002	1.76	[1.24, 2.52]
SES	01	.01	.141	.99	[.97, 1.00]
Age at 1 st Arrest	.11	.05	.019	1.11	[1.02, 1.22]
Exposure to Violence	14	.11	.223	.87	[.70, 1.09]
Mother Hostility	15	.09	.114	.86	[.72, 1.04]
Father Hostility	.14	.11	.193	1.15	[.93, 1.43]
Aggressive Offending	.12	.15	.433	1.13	[.81, 1.57]
Motivation to Succeed	.22	.08	.010	1.25	[1.05, 1.47]
Parental Monitoring	.35	.18	.060	1.42	[1.42, .99]
Mother Warmth	10	.10	.359	.91	[.74, 1.12]
Father Warmth	.01	.09	.888	1.01	[.84, 1.22]
Lives with Biological Parents	1.22	1.10	.268	3.37	[.39, 28.95]
Lives with Biological Father	.08	.95	.932	1.08	[.17, 6.94]
Sex X Parental Monitoring	16	.22	.462	.85	[.55, 1.32]
Sex X Lives with Bio Parents	31	.40	.435	.73	[.34, 1.60]
Sex X Lives with Bio Father	10	.40	.806	.91	[.41, 1.99]

Hierarchical Regression using Multiple Imputation

The results of the hierarchical regression model using MI indicated that location, age at 1st arrest, and motivation to succeed were statistically significant in the final model. Although pooled model information is not presented each iteration of MI indicated statistical significance at each step of the hierarchical model improving the variance in gainful activity, p < .001. Results of this regression analysis differed from the observed hierarchical regressions in that SES was no longer significant. Despite the fact that exposure to violence and parental monitoring were significant in the hierarchical regression that did not include father data, when running MI these variables were no longer significant. Motivation to succeed remained significant in predicting gainful activity after accounting for all other covariates and risk factors in both the regression that did not include father data and MI. Beta coefficients for the predictors are provided in Table 11.

Overall Summary of Analyses

A summary of and comparison of significant results across the different hierarchical and logistic regression analyses are presented in Table 12. However, in the discussion, I will address what I believe are the most significant findings, which are the analyses using MI. MI is regarded as one of the best methods to handle data which is missing at random and provides the most robust estimates of the missing data (Alison, 2002; Graham, 2009). MI protects against biases that result from missing data and therefore provides the most confidence in reporting these results.

Pooled Results of Hierarchical Regression using Multiple Imputation

		Model	1		Model 2	2		Model	3		Model	4
Predictor Variables	В	SE B	р	В	SE B	р	В	SE B	р	В	SE B	р
Race	04	.02	.118	03	.02	.193	01	.02	.559	02	.02	.526
Sex	09	.07	.196	10	.06	.099	12	.06	.055	.00	.13	.981
Location	.21	.05	<.001	.20	.05	<.001	.17	.05	<.001	.17	.04	<.00
SES	01	.00	.094	01	.00	.089	00	.00	.203	00	.00	.190
Age at 1 st Arrest	.04	.01	<.001	.04	.01	<.001	.04	.01	.001	.04	.01	.001
Exposure to Violence				07	.04	.063	04	.04	.317	04	.04	.317
Mother Hostility				02	.03	.622	02	.03	.423	02	.03	.468
Father Hostility				.02	.03	.622	.02	.03	.619	.02	.03	.569
Aggressive Offending				.03	.05	.488	.04	.05	.374	.04	.05	.372
Motivation to Succeed							.07	.03	.009	.07	.03	.009
Parental Monitoring							.08	.03	.033	.11	.06	.061
Mother Warmth							03	.03	.399	03	.03	.403
Father Warmth							01	.03	.673	01	.03	.666
Lives with Bio Parents							.08	.08	.352	.30	.32	.350
Lives with Bio Father							.03	.07	.723	.17	.28	.534
Sex X Parental Monitoring										04	.06	.504
Sex X Lives with Bio Parents										08	.12	.482
Sex X Lives with Bio Father										07	.12	.587

Table of Statistically Significant Results Across All Analyses

	with Father (n=555)	without Father (n=889)	MI <i>(N</i> =1354)	MI 9-month GA (<i>N</i> =1354)
	SES	Location	Location	Location
Logistic	Age at 1 st Arrest	SES	Age at 1 st Arrest	Age at 1 st Arrest
Regression	Exposure to Violence	Age at 1 st Arrest		Motivation to Succeed
		Exposure to Violence		
	Location	Location	Location	n/a
	SES	SES	Age at 1 st Arrest	
Hierarchical	Age at 1 st Arrest	Age at 1 st Arrest	Motivation to Succeed	
Regression		Exposure to Violence		
		Motivation to Succeed		
		Parental Monitoring		

Note: MI = Multiple Imputation; GA = Gainful Activity

Discussion

Involvement in the juvenile justice system can cause long-term consequences that span from internal turmoil to lack of civic engagement to continued participation in criminal activity, creating a cascading effect that creates burden into adulthood (Kim, Park, & Kim, 2016; Moilanen, Shaw, & Maxwell, 2010) and may carry on to future progeny. Although adverse outcomes have been well documented, the predictors of positive adjustment, or resilience, in juvenile justice youth has not been well researched. The goal of the current study was to examine the relation between gainful activity, defined as 6 months of employment and/or schooling across a 12-month period, a proxy of resilience, and known risk factors for delinquency: aggressive offending, parental hostility, and exposure to violence as well as known promotive factors that help deter delinquent behaviors: parental monitoring, parental warmth, motivation to succeed, and living with both biological parents, to gain a better understanding of the factors that encourage resilient behavior in juvenile justice youth. Based on typically negative expectations for youth in the juvenile justice system to succeed, having 59.2% of the current sample classified as resilient were surprising. Below I discuss the findings from the present study, then comment on the methodology, discuss strengths and weaknesses of the design, and provide implications for future research.

There was no confirmation for the hypothesis that youth with a history of trauma exposure would be less resilient. Youth who are exposed to trauma often have increased cognitive demands and are not as efficient at processing trauma (Aisenberg & Herrenkohl, 2008; Kerig & Becker, 2010), however youth in this study may have found coping strategies to adequately deal with their specific experience. It has been

suggested that trauma exposure begins prenatally, further disadvantaging youth from the earliest stages for delinquency (McCord, Spatz Widom, & Crowell, 2001) making it relevant to study in resilience research with vulnerable populations. Additionally, traumatic experiences are likely to have differential effects on youth, depending on proximity to the exposure, as well as if the trauma is chronic or a one-time occurrence (Aisenberg & Herrenkohl, 2008). A more in-depth look at the number of traumas, types of trauma exposure, duration of trauma, etc. and its effect on resilience is warranted.

The hypothesis that higher aggressive offending would be less resilient was not supported by the results of this study. Although aggressive offending routinely predicts life-course offending (Dubow et al., 2014), there may be other unique experiences in an individual's life that predict gainful activity. Previous studies on aggressive offending have taken a gendered approach, by looking only at male offenders (Dubow et al., 2014) or noting that males are more violent because it is more acceptable for males to act violently (McAra & McVie, 2016). However, it was important to include females in this examination because studies have found females to be as aggressive as males, often choosing to aggress anonymously (Hyde, 2005; Perry & Pauletti, 2011). Hyde further mentions that there is a significant risk in overinflating sex differences by perpetuating outdated gender stereotypes. However, the null results in this study may lend support for taking a gendered approach when examining aggression in juvenile justice samples.

High parental hostility was not associated with resilience although a negative association was predicted. Non-significant values for parental hostility could be

indicative of autonomous development that occurs during adolescence (Steinberg, 2009).

Among the promotive factors, there were no associations between parental warmth or parental monitoring and resilience. However, the relationship between parental monitoring and gainful activity was significant in the third step of the hierarchical regression but was no longer significant in the final step after controlling for all other predictors. Parental monitoring is most likely being suppressed by the interaction of parental monitoring and sex since they are nearly identical constructs and highly correlated. Parental monitoring has significantly predicted youth outcomes in previous research; in a study on child behavior problems Vassallo, Edwards, and Forrest (2016) found that parental monitoring significantly protected youth from future fighting behavior at ages 15 and 16, but not at ages 17 and 18. In the present study, parental monitoring operated similarly for both males and females in this study, although it previously has been mentioned as a key contributor of delinquency in males (Hagan et al., 1987). This can likely be explained by the fact that in the current study most of the youth were not living in households with fathers and so they were not receiving the different monitoring styles that Hagan and colleagues (1987) referred to. Poor parental monitoring also has been linked back to delinguency in youth (Sampson & Laub, 1997) which may signal that parenting practices need to be scrutinized more closely in the future.

The study hypothesis that being confident in ones' motivation to succeed was supported in both the hierarchical regression and in the logistic regression in which resilience was defined as 9-months of gainful activity. As discussed by Bandura (1999)

motivation regulation influences future experience; this may explain why motivation predicted gainful activity; higher levels of motivation to succeed may lead youth to be more purposeful in their future endeavors. Interestingly, goal-directedness, a concept similar to motivation to succeed, was the only promotive factor that discriminated adjustment profiles in a sample of South African youth (McGuire et al., 2018). There has been some success implementing programs to increase self-concept through the possible selves literature (Oyserman & Markus, 1990; Oyserman, Terry, & Bybee, 2002) although limited within the justice system, this type of intervention may be worth pursuing as the programs can be implemented on a limited budget. Juvenile justice youth, in particular, may benefit from interventions targeting motivation and goals, as they may not recognize the opportunity that hope and motivation may provide in becoming successful (Clinkinbeard & ten Bensel, 2012). One note of hesitation on the interpretation of the findings is that motivation to succeed in this study represents items regarding optimism on future success through community opportunity and is not particularly indicative of internal motivation for success.

The last hypothesis that having a father living in the home promotes resilience for youth and particularly males also was not supported by this study. Leiber, Mack, and Featherstone (2009) found similar results; family structure did not predict delinquency after considering economic factors and other family processes. A possible explanation in the literature is that "broken" families may provide more attachment than some intact families resulting in less delinquency (Sokol-Katz, Dunham, & Zimmerman, 1997). Sokol-Katz and colleagues (1997) explained that attachment to one's family might hold more salience for youth than the structure of the family. A minority of youth in the

current sample came from intact two-biological parent households. Future research should consider looking further at family attachment as it might provide valuable information in predicting resilience in juvenile justice youth.

Consistent with prior research (Loeber & Farrington, 2011), this study shows that involvement with the justice system at a younger age was indicative of the possibility of less adaptive outcomes. Being older at first arrest was associated with greater likelihood of resilient outcomes. It may be interesting to parse out education and employment outcomes separately as older youth would be more likely to be gainfully employed versus younger youth who are more likely to be engaged in education and compare results in that way; one study found that attachment to the school where youth were incarcerated positively increased attachment to their community school after release, but the effect was not as robust for older youth who returned to employment (Jäggi, 2016).

Geographic location was associated with resilience, with youth incarcerated in Arizona evidencing higher levels of resilience than youth incarcerated in Pennsylvania. Pennsylvania generally ranks higher in crime than Arizona in annual reports created by the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI, 2016) and may limit opportunities for youth to get out of the crime cycle. Interestingly, youth in Phoenix were more likely to report higher parental hostility, while youth in Philadelphia were more likely to report higher parental warmth. Youth in Philadelphia were more likely to be older at baseline for this study but often were younger at first arrest, suggesting they have already been involved in the justice system for a period of time, which may be driving down their ability for gainful activity in the community. Youth in Phoenix also were more likely to live with

their biological parents. As previously mentioned, the racial makeup of youth differs between these two regions, with youth in Phoenix coming from predominantly Hispanic families. Worth noting for future study is that Hispanic culture often focuses on family unity rather than individual unity (Lansdale, Oropesa, & Bradatan, 2006) and this family dynamic may be contributing additional variance in the resilience shown by youth from Hispanic backgrounds.

Methodology

Since there is no standard operationalization for resilience, this study utilized an arbitrary cutoff to examine resilience. Although no two youth will experience resilience in the same way, it is important for quantitative researchers to create a precise definition of resilience so that results can be interpreted cohesively, allowing for improved intervention efforts and understanding differences in variance. The logistic regression constrained variance to dichotomous options, requiring that youth meet the criteria for resilience or not, which limited significant outcomes. Once the constraint was lifted and gainful activity was evaluated using a continuous outcome measure there was an additional significant outcome, specifically, motivation to succeed, indicating that many youth may be on the cusp of resilience and are functioning at an acceptable level by societal standards.

Further, logistic regression was run using MI to look at resilience outcomes with 9-months of gainful activity since the cutoff was arbitrary to determine if there were any additional outcomes for the most resilient youth in this study. Motivation to succeed was significant for resilience using 9-months of gainful activity as the definition.

Interestingly, parental monitoring was marginally significant at p = .060. These additional findings further elucidate the need for a clear operationalization of resilience.

Study Strengths and Limitations

A strength of the study is that it utilized an ecological model, taking into account individual, family, and community contexts. Another strength comes from the ability to examine gainful activity over the course of one year following baseline because this allows for development over the course of the year and can provide an opportunity to see changes in behavior patterns across that time.

This study is not without limitations. First, juvenile justice youth have many indicators of risk that are not studied here because it is impossible to quantitatively include all variables that may encompass the lived experiences of each and every youth. It is important to look at the intersections of the individual, home life, community, and school risk as well as including the impact of peers on delinquency in adolescence. Additionally, this study did not examine differences related to sexual or gender identity which may explain some of the variance related to the issues facing many youth within the justice system. Future studies should take an intersectional approach to assess the nature of resilience in various social groups. Another limitation of the study is that many juvenile justice youth are in unique home environments and gathering data on parenting styles such as warmth, hostility, and monitoring likely does not capture the full essence of experiences that youth are facing in their homes every day. Including more parenting variables, as well as having data from another source, such as a parent or neighbor may more accurately capture family realities these youth are facing. Finally, this study

is limited to youth in two justice systems, in two very different parts of the country and therefore limits the generalizability to all justice-involved youth.

Implications and Future Directions

Although there is ample research on the adverse effects of juvenile incarceration, there is much less research on positive development and resilience in particular. Being incarcerated may be a protective factor for some adolescent-limited offenders as they are given a safe space. This idea might be examined in future research by qualitatively exploring reasons for why they are involved with the justice system and other salient information which may lead to new avenues of resilience research. As males are more likely to be incarcerated than females (Hagan et al., 1987) it may be relevant to separate samples by sex and to examine predictors of resilience within samples of males or within samples of females to see how they differ and to provide further resources for intervention. Future studies should consider inclusion of additional measures regarding the development of resilience, including the influence of peers and cognitive processes related to emotional development and self-regulation, for example. The present results indicate that additional research should look further into goaldirected behavior and motivations for success. There is an opportunity to parse out motivation both intrinsically and extrinsically to see where the motivation is directed for guidance on intervention efforts.

The justice system faces an immense challenge to implement training and rehabilitation programs for youth (Underwood, von Dresner, & Phillips, 2006). There are numerous challenges, including funding and transition of youth between the detention facility and their community. Evidence-based programs in the juvenile justice

system have been severely underutilized (Underwood et al., 2006). Underwood and colleagues (2006) have also discussed how evidence-based programs need to be tailored to individual "problems" presented. While that may be true, this study provides evidence that motivation or goal-directed behaviors may provide opportunities for all youth, regardless of the "problems" they come with, shifting treatment from a deficit perspective to a positive development perspective. Goal-setting has been linked to less distress in a sample of delinquent offenders (Grimsley, 2017).

There also is an opportunity for family intervention; trauma exposure often is not limited to the youth and may be experienced by the parent(s) as well, overwhelming parents into not being able to properly care for their children (Aisenberg & Herrenkohl, 2008). There has been evidence for the effectiveness of family and community interventions once youth leave the justice system, particularly using Multisystemic Therapy and Functional Family Therapy (Underwood et al., 2006).

Additionally, school-based and juvenile justice-based interventions should be targeting ways to reduce adolescent aggression and improve how youth regulate their emotion and behavior after trauma as these remain significant predictors of juvenile incarceration. Although aggressive offending in this study was not a significant predictor of resilience, rates of aggressive offending were still quite high and remain high for many juvenile offenders. The need for affordable, evidence-based practices to reduce rates of aggression in youth involved in the justice system is critical. Mindfulness trials have begun in school settings (Johnstone et al., 2016), particularly in elementary-aged youth (Mendelson et al., 2010; van de Weijer-Bergsma, Langenberg, Brandsma, Oort, & Bögels, 2014), but less work has been completed in juvenile justice facilities.

There have been recent efforts to incorporate both mindfulness and yoga into juvenile justice systems, in both Maryland (DJS, 2017; Simms, 2017) and New York (Barrett, 2017) although their effectiveness has not been fully established.

Conclusion

The present study adds to the dearth of literature on resilience in juvenile justice youth by increasing some of our knowledge on the risk and promotive factors that are associated with resilience. Future studies may help to explain further the role these and other factors have in helping juvenile justice youth to be more resilient. The life disruption that happens during the transition between society and the juvenile justice system has the potential to severely lessen the ability to become an engaged and gainfully active member of the community (Scott & Steinberg, 2008). The present findings advance our knowledge of the resilience in juvenile justice youth and can help begin to inform efforts aimed at preventing at-risk youth from becoming delinquent, and interventions for youth already involved with the justice system. List of References

List of References

- Abram, K. M., Teplin, L. A., Charles, D. R., Longworth, S. L., McClelland, G. M., & Dulcan, M. K. (2004). Post-traumatic stress disorder and trauma in youth and juvenile detention. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 61, 403–410. doi:10.1001/archpsyc.61.4.403
- Ahern, N. R., Ark, P., & Byers, J. (2008). Resilience and coping strategies in adolescents. *Pediatric Nursing*, 20, 32-36. doi:10.7748/paed2008.12.20.10.32.c6903
- Aisenberg, E., & Herrenkohl, T. (2008). Community violence in context: risk and resilience in children and families. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 23, 296-315. doi:1177/08886260507312287
- Allison, P. D. (2002). *Missing data*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Anderson, A. L. (2002). Individual and contextual influences on delinquency: The role of the single-parent family. *Journal of Criminal Justice*, 30, 575-587. doi:10.1016/S0047-2352(02)00191-5
- Arizona Department of Juvenile Corrections. (2017). Just *the facts* [Fact Sheet]. Retrieved from: https://adjc.az.gov/sites/default/files/media/D2017-05.pdf
- Bandura, A. (1986). Social foundations of thought and action: A social cognitive theory. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall.
- Bandura, A. (1999). A social cognitive theory of personality. In L. Pervin and O. John (Eds.), Handbook of Personality (2nd ed., pp. 154-196). New York: Guilford Publications.
- Barrett, C. J. (2017). Mindfulness and rehabilitation: Teaching yoga and meditation to young men in an alternative incarceration program. *International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology, 61*, 1719-1738. doi:10.1177/0306624X16633667
- Barrett, D. E., & Katsiyannis, A. (2017). The Clemson juvenile delinquency project: Major findings from a multi-agency study. *Journal of Child and Family Studies, 26*, 2050-2058. doi:10.1007/s10826-017-0714-8

- Becker, S. P., & Kerig, P. K. (2011). Posttraumatic stress symptoms are associated with the frequency and severity of delinquency among detained boys. *Journal* of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology, 40, 765-771. doi:10.1080/15374416.2011.597091
- Bennett, D. C., & Kerig, P. K. (2014). Investigating the construct of trauma-related acquired callousness among delinquent youth: Differences in emotion processing. *Journal of Traumatic Stress, 27,* 415-422. doi:10.1002/jts.21931
- Benson, M. J., & Buehler, C. (2012). Family process and peer deviance influences on adolescent aggression: Longitudinal effects across early and middle adolescence. *Child Development*, 83, 1213-1228. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8624.2012.01763.x
- Bodner, T. E. (2008). What improves with increased missing data imputations? *Structural Equation Modeling, 15*, 651-675. doi:10.1080/10705510802339072
- Boon, H. J., Cottrell, A., King, D., Stevenson, R. B., & Millar, J. (2011). Bronfenbrenner's bioecological theory for modeling community resilience to natural disasters. *Natural Hazards, 60*, 381-408. doi:10.1007/s11069-011-0021-4
- Boyd-Franklin, N., Smith Morris, T., & Bry, B. H. (1997). Parent and family support groups with African American families: The process of family and community empowerment. *Cultural Diversity and Mental Health, 3*, 83-92. doi:10.1037/1099-9809.3.2.83
- Branson, C. E., Baetz, C. L., Horowitz, S. M., & Hoagwood, K. E. (2017). Traumainformed juvenile justice systems: A systematic review of definitions and core components. *Psychological Trauma: Theory, Research, Practice, and Policy.* Advance online publication. doi:10.1037/tra0000255
- Bronfenbrenner, U. (1979). *The ecology of human development: Experiments by nature and design*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Burt, M. R. (2002). Reasons to invest in adolescents. *Journal of Adolescent Health,* 31, 136-152. doi:10.1016/S1054-139X(02)00486-X
- Chung, H. L., Mulvey, E. P., & Steinberg, L. (2011). Understanding the school outcomes of juvenile offenders: An exploration of neighborhood influences and motivational resources. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence, 40*, 1025-1038. doi:10.1007/s10964-010-9626-2
- Clinkinbeard, S., & ten Bensel, T. (2012). Expectations, fears, and strategies: Juvenile offender thoughts on a future outside of incarceration. Youth and

Society, 44, 236-257. doi:10.1177/0044118X11398365

- Compas, B. E., Hinden, B. R., & Gerhardt, C. A. (1995). Adolescent development: Pathways and processes of risk and resilience. *Annual Review of Psychology, 46*, 265-293. doi:10.1146/annurev.ps.46.020195.001405
- Conger, R., Ge, X., Elder, G., Jr. Lorenz, F., & Simons, R. (1994). Economic stress, coercive family process, and developmental problems of adolescents. *Child Development, 65,* 541-561. doi:10.2307/1131401
- DJS (2017). Department of Juvenile Services. 2017 Data Resource Guide. Retrieved from: http://www.djs.maryland.gov/Documents/DRG/Intake_and_Community_Super vision_FY2017_DRG.pdf
- Dubow, E. F., Rowell Huesmann, L., Boxer, P., & Smith, C. (2014). Childhood predictors and age 48 outcomes of self-reports and official records of offending. *Criminal Behaviour and Mental Health*, 24, 291-304. doi:10.1002/cbm.1929
- Dubow, E. F., Rowell Huesmann, L., Boxer, P., & Smith, C. (2016). Childhood and adolescent risk and protective factors for violence in adulthood. *Journal of Criminal Justice, 45*, 26-31. doi:10.1016/j.jcrimjus.2016.02.005
- Duke, N. N., & Borowsky, I. W. (2015). Youth violence prevention and safety: Opportunities for health care providers: Opportunities for health care providers. *The Pediatric Clinics of North America*, 62, 1137-1158. doi:10.1016/j.pcl.2015.05.009
- Eccles, J. S., Wigfield, A., & Schiefele, U. (1998). Motivation to succeed. In W. Damon (Series Ed.) and N. Eisenberg (Vol. Ed.), *Handbook of child psychology* (5th ed., Vol. III, pp. 1017-1095). New York: Wiley.
- Efta-Breitbach, J., & Freeman, K. A. (2004). Recidivism and resilience in juvenile sexual offenders: An analysis of the literature. *Journal of Child Sexual Abuse*, *13*, 257-279. doi:10.1300/J070v13n03_13
- Enders, C. K., Baraldi, A. N., & Cham, H. (2014). Estimating interaction effects with incomplete predictor variables. *Psychological Methods*, *19*, 39-55. doi:10.1037/a0035314
- Fagan, J., & Piquero, A. R. (2007). Rational choice and developmental influences on recidivism among adolescent felony offenders. *Journal of Empirical Legal Studies, 4*, 715-748. doi:10.1111/j.1740-1461.2007.00105.x

Farnworth, M. (1984). Family structure, family attributes, and delinquency in a

Sample of low-income, minority males and females. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence, 13*, 349-364. doi:10.1007/BF02094869

- FBI. (2016). 2016 Crime in the United States. Retrieved from: https://ucr.fbi.gov/crime-in-the-u.s/2016/crime-in-the-u.s.-2016/tables/table-3
- Fontaine, N. M. G., Brendgen, M., Vitaro, F., & Tremblay, R. E. (2016). Compensatory and protective factors against violent delinquency in late adolescence: Results from the Montreal longitudinal and experimental study. *Journal of Criminal Justice, 45*, 54-62. doi:10.1016/j.jcrimjus.2016.02.013
- Fosco, G. M., Lippold, M., & Feinberg, M. E. (2014). Interparental boundary problems, parent-adolescent hostility, and adolescent-parent hostility: A family process model for adolescent aggression problems. *Couple and Family Psychology: Research and Practice, 3*, 141-155. doi:10.1037/cfp0000025
- Fowler, J., & Anderson, R. (2016). The Pennsylvania juvenile justice recidivism report: Juveniles with cases closed in 2007, 2008, 2009, 2010, 2011, and 2012. Harrisburg, PA: Juvenile Court Judges' Commission.
- Giordano, P., Kerbel, S., & Dudley, S. (1981). The Economics of Female Criminality: An Analysis of Polic Blotters, 1890-1975. In L. H. Bowker (ed.), *Women and Crime in America*, (pp. 65-82). New York: Macmillan.
- Gottfredson, M. R., & Hirschi, T. (1990). *A general theory of crime*. Palo Alto, CA: Stanford University Press.
- Gouze, K. R., Hopkins, J., Bryant, F. B., & Lavigne, J. V. (2016). Parenting and anxiety: Bi-directional relations in young children. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology, 45,* 1169-1180. doi:10.1007/s10802-016-0223-z
- Graham, J. W. (2009). Missing data analysis: Making it work in the real world. Annual Review of Psychology, 60, 549-576. doi:10.1146/annurev.psych.58.110405.085530
- Griese, E. R., Buhs, E. S., & Lester, H. F. (2016). Peer victimization and prosocial behavior trajectories: Exploring sources of resilience for victims. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, 44, 1-11. doi:10.1016/j.appdev.2016.01.009
- Griffin, K. W., Botvin, G. J., Scheier, L. M., Diaz, T., & Miller, N. L. (2000). Parenting practices as predictors of substance use, delinquency, and aggression among urban minority youth: Moderating effects of family structure and gender. *Psychology of Addictive Behaviors, 14,* 174-184. doi:10.1037//0893-164X.14.2.174

- Grimsley, P. D. (2017). The effects of a goal-setting intervention on delinquent adolescent group treatment outcomes. (Unpublished doctoral dissertation). University of Denver, Denver, CO.
- Gutman, L. M., Sameroff, A. J., & Eccles, J. S. (2002). The academic achievement of African American students during early adolescence: An examination of multiple risk, promotive, and protective factors. *American Journal of Community Psychology, 30*, 367-399. doi:10.1023/A:1015389103911
- Hagan, J., Simpson, J., & Gillis, A. R. (1987). Class in the household: A powercontrol theory of gender and delinquency. *American Journal of Sociology*, 92, 788-816. doi:10.1086/228583
- Harper, C. C., & McLanahan, S. S. (2004). Father absence and youth incarceration. *Journal of Research on Adolescence, 14*, 369-397. doi:10.1111/j.1532-7795.2004.00079.x
- Hirschfield, P. J., & Gasper, J. (2010). The relationship between school engagement and delinquency in late childhood and early adolescence. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence, 40*, 3-22. doi:10.1007/s10964-010-9579-5
- Hollingshead, A. B. (1971). Commentary on "the indiscriminate state of social class measurement." *Social Forces, 49*, 563-567. doi:10.2307/2576737
- Holman, K., Chaplo, S. D., Modrowski, C., & Kerig, P. K. (2016, April).
 Correspondence between mothers' and detained youths' reports of trauma exposure and posttraumatic stress symptoms: The role of relationship quality.
 Poster session presented at the Society for Research on Adolescence, Baltimore, MD.
- Howells, K., Tennant, A., Day, A., & Elmer, R. (2010). Mindfulness in forensic mental health: Does it have a role? *Mindfulness, 1*, 4-9. doi:10.1007/s12671-009-0001-x
- Huizinga, D., Esbensen, F., & Weihar, A. (1991). Are there multiple paths to delinquency? *Journal of Criminal Law and Criminology, 82*, 83-118. http://scholarlycommons.law.northwestern.edu/jclc/vol82/iss1/4
- Hyde, J. S. (2005). The gender similarities hypothesis. *American Psychologist, 60*, 581-592. doi:10.1037/0003-066X.60.6.581
- IBM Corp. (2016). IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 24.0.0.2. Armonk, NY: IBM Corp.

- Jäggi, L. (2016). Catching up and staying out of trouble: Serious juvenile offenders' facility school experiences and their transition to the community (Unpublished doctoral dissertation). Virginia Commonwealth University, Richmond, VA.
- Jennings, W. G., Reingle Gonzalez, J., Piquero, A. R., Bird, H., Canino, G., & Maldonado-Molina, M. (2016). The nature and relevance of risk and protective factors for violence among Hispanic children and adolescents: Results from the Boricua youth study. *Journal of Criminal Justice, 45,* 41-47. doi:10.1016/j.jcrimjus.2016.02.009
- Jenson, J. M., & Fraser, M. W. (2015). A risk and resilience framework for child, youth, and family policy. In *Social policy for children and families: A risk and resilience perspective* (3rd Ed., pp. 5-24). Thousand Oaks: Sage Publications.
- Johnstone, J. M., Roake, C., Sheikh, I., Mole, A., Nigg, J. T., & Oken, B. (2016). School-based mindfulness intervention for stress reduction in adolescents: Design and methodology of an open-label, parallel group, randomized controlled trial. *Contemporary Clinical Trials Communications*, *4*, 99-104. doi:10.1016/j.conctc.2016.07.001
- Jolliffe, D., Farrington, D. P., Loeber, R., & Pardini, D. (2016). Protective factors for violence: Results from the Pittsburgh youth study. *Journal of Criminal Justice*, 45, 32-40. doi:10.1016/j.jcrimjus.2016.02.007
- Kelley, T., Pransky, J., & Sedgeman, J. (2014). Realizing resilience in trauma exposed juvenile offenders: A promising new intervention for juvenile justice and prevention professionals. *Journal of Child & Adolescent Trauma, 7*, 143-151. doi:10.1007/s40653-014-0018-8
- Kerig, P. K., & Becker, S. P. (2010). From internalizing to externalizing: Theoretical models of process linking PTSD to juvenile delinquency. In S. J. Egan (Ed.), *Posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD): Causes, symptoms, and treatment* (pp. 33-78). Hauppauge, NY: Nova Science Publishers.
- Kim, E. Y., Park, J., & Kim, B. (2016). Type of childhood maltreatment and the risk of criminal recidivism in adult probationers: A cross-sectional study. BMC Psychiatry, 16, 1-9. doi:10.1186/s12888-016-1001-8
- Kim-Cohen, J. (2007). Resilience and developmental psychopathology. *Child and Adolescent Psychiatric Clinics of North America, 16*, 271-283. doi:10.1016/j.chc.2006.11.003
- Kirk, D. S., & Sampson, R. J. (2013). Juvenile arrest and collateral educational damage in the transition to adulthood. *Sociology of Education*, 86, 36–62. doi:10.1177/0038040712448862

- Kumpfer, K. L. (1999). Factors and processes contributing to resilience: The resilience framework. In M. D. Glantz & J. L. Johnson (Eds.), *Resilience and development: Positive life adaptations* (pp. 179-224). New York, NY: Kluwer/Plenum.
- Lansdale, N. S., Oropesa, R. S., Bradatan, C. (2006). Hispanic families in the United States: Family structure and process in an era of family change. In M. Tienda & F. Mitchell (Eds.), *Hispanics and the Future of America*. Washington, DC: National Academies Press (US).
- Leiber, M. J., Mack, K. Y., & Featherstone, R. A. (2009). Family structure, family processes, economic factors, and delinquency: Similarities and differences by race and ethnicity. *Youth Violence and Juvenile Justice*, 7, 79-99. doi:10.1177/1541204008327144
- Loeber, R., & Farrington, D. P. (2011). Young homicide offenders and victims: Risk factors, prediction, and prevention from childhood. New York: Springer.
- Manly, C. A., & Wells, R. S. (2015). Reporting the use of multiple imputation for missing data in higher education research. *Research in Higher Education*, 56, 397-409. doi:10.1007/s11162-014-9344-9
- Markus, H., & Nurius, P. (1986). Possible Selves. *American Psychologist, 41*, 954-969. doi:10.1037/0003-066X.41.9.954
- Masten, A. S. (2014). Global perspectives on resilience in children and youth. *Child Development, 85*, 6-20. doi:10.1111/cdev.12205
- Masten, A. S., & Cicchetti, D. (2010). Developmental cascades. *Development and Psychopathology, 22,* 491-495. doi:10.1017/S0954579410000222
- Masten, A. S., & Narayan, A. J. (2012). Child development in the context of disaster, war, and terrorism: Pathways of risk and resilience. *The Annual Review of Psychology, 63*, 227-257. doi:10.1146/annurev-psych-120710-100356
- Masten, A. S., Roisman, G. I., Long, J. D., Burt, K. B., Obradović, J., Riley, J. R., Boelcke-Stennes, K., & Tellegen, A. (2005). Developmental cascades: Linking academic achievement and externalizing and internalizing symptoms over 20 years. *Developmental Psychology*, 41, 733-746. doi:10.1037/0012-1649.41.5.733
- McAra, L., & McVie, S. (2016). Understanding youth violence: The mediating effects of gender, poverty and vulnerability. *Journal of Criminal Justice, 45*, 71-77. doi:10.1016/j.jcrimjus.2016.02.011

- McCord, J., Spatz Widom, C., & Crowell, N. A. (Eds.). (2001). Juvenile Crime Juvenile Justice. Washington, DC: National Academy Press.
- McGuire, K., Sosnowski, D., Wright, A. W., Noh, H., Kliewer, W., Swain, K., & Pillay, B. (2018). *Profiles of Adjustment Among South African Youth Living in High-Risk Environments.* Manuscript in preparation.
- Mendelson, T., Greenberg, M. T., Dariotis, J. K., Feagans Gould, L., Rhoades, B. L., & Leaf, P. J. (2010). Feasibility and premlinary outcomes of a school-based mindfulness intervention for urban youth. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology, 38*, 985-994. doi:10.1007/s10802-010-9418-x
- Moilanen, K. L., Shaw, D. S., & Maxwell, K. L. (2010). Developmental cascades: Externalizing, internalizing, and academic competence from middle childhood to early adolescence. *Development and Psychopathology*, 22, 635-653. doi:10.1017/S0954579410000337
- Mowder, M. H., Cummings, J. A., & McKinney, R. (2010). Resiliency scales for children and adolescents: Profiles of juvenile offenders. *Journal of Psychoeducational Assessment, 28*, 326-337. doi:10.1177/0734282910366838
- Mulvey, E. P., Schubert, C. A., Pitzer, L., Hawes, S., Piquero, A., & Cardwell, S. (2016). An examination of change in dynamic risk of offending over time among serious juvenile offenders. *Journal of Criminal Justice*, 45, 48-53. doi:10.1016/j.jcrimjus.2016.02.008
- Newsome, J., & Sullivan, C. (2014). Resilience and vulnerability in adolescents: Genetic influences on differential response to risk for delinquency. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence; A Multidisciplinary Research Publication, 43*, 1080-1095. doi:10.1007/s10964-014-0108-9
- Newsome, J., Vaske, J. C., Gehring, K. S., & Boisvert, D. L. (2015). Sex differences in sources of resilience and vulnerability to risk for delinquency. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence, 45*, 730-745. doi:10.1007/s10964-015-0381-2
- OJJDP. (2011). *National survey of children's exposure to violence series*. Retrieved from: http://www.ojjdp.gov/Publications/PubResults.asp?sei=94#2011
- OJJDP. (2015). Statistical briefing book. Retrieved from: http://www.ojjdp.gov/ojstatbb/crime/JAR_Display.asp?ID=qa05230.
- Olweus, D. (1979). Stability of aggressive reaction patterns in males: A review. *Psychological Bulletin, 86*, 852-875. doi:10.1037/0033/2909.86.4.852

- Oyserman, D. (2008). Possible selves: Identity-based motivation and school success. In H. Marsh, R. Craven, & D. McInerney (Eds.) Self-processes, learning, and enabling human potential, Vol. 3 in International advances in self research. (pp. 269-288). Information Age Press: USA.
- Oyserman, D., & Markus, H. R. (1990). Possible selves and delinquency. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 59*, 112-125. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.59.1.112
- Oyserman, D., Terry, K., & Bybee, D. (2002). A possible selves intervention to enhance school involvement. *Journal of Adolescence, 25*, 313-326. doi:10.1006/jado.2002.0474
- Pagani, L., Boulerice, B., Vitaro, F., & Tremblay, R. E. (1999). Effects of poverty on academic failure and delinquency in a change and process model approach. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 40, 1209-1219. doi:10.1111/1469-7610.00537
- Perry, D. G., & Pauletti, R. E. (2011). Gender and Adolescent Development. Journal of Research on Adolescence, 21, 61-74. doi:10.1111/j.1532-7795.2010.00715.x
- Pulkkinen, L., Lyyra, A., & Kokko, K. (2009). Life success of males on nonoffender, adolescence-limited, persistent, and adult-onset antisocial pathways: Followup from age 8 to 42. Aggressive Behavior, 35, 117-135. doi:10.1002/ab.20297
- Resile. (nd). In *Merriam-Webster.com*. Retrieved from https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/resile
- Sameroff, A. (Ed.) (2009). The transactional model of development: How children and contexts shape each other. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Sampson, R. J., & Laub, J. H. (1997). A life-course theory of cumulative disadvantage and the stability of delinquency. In T. P. Thornberry (Ed.) *Developmental Theories of Crime and Delinquency*. New Brunswick, NJ: Transaction Publishers.
- Samuelson, M., Carmody, J., Kabat-Zinn, J., & Bratt, M. A. (2007). Mindfulnessbased stress reduction in Massachusetts correctional facilities. *The Prison Journal*, 87, 254-268. doi:10.1177/0032885507303753
- Schubert, C. A., & Mulvey, E. P. (2014). *Programs that promote positive development can help young offenders grow up and out of crime.* Chicago, IL: MacArthur Foundation.

- Schubert, C. A., Mulvey, E. P., Steinberg, L., Cauffman, E., Losoya, S. H., Hecker, T., Chassin, L., & Knight G. P. (2004). Operational lessons from the pathways to desistance project. *Youth Violence and Juvenile Justice*, 2, 237-255. doi:10.1177/1541204004265875
- Scott, E. S., & Steinberg, L. (2008). Adolescent development and the regulation of youth crime. *The Future of Children, 18*, 15-33. doi:10.1353/foc.0.0011
- Selner-O'Hagan, M., Kindlon, D., Buka, S., Raudenbush, S., and Earls, F. (1998). Assessing exposure to violence in urban youth. *Journal of child Psychology* and Psychiatry and allied Disciplines, 39, 215-224. doi:10.1017/S002196309700187X
- Sickmund, M., & Puzzanchera, C. (Eds.) (2014). *Juvenile offenders and victims:* 2014 national report. Pittsburgh, PA: National Center for Juvenile Justice.
- Simms, B. (2017). Department of juvenile services uses yoga to help transform young people. *WBALTV11*. Retrieved from: http://www.wbaltv.com/article/department-of-juvenile-services-uses-yoga-tohelp-transform-young-people/14427368
- Shader, M. (2001). Risk factors for delinquency: An overview. Washington, DC: Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention.
- Sharlein, J. (2016). Beyond recidivism: Investigating comparative educational and employment outcomes for adolescents in the juvenile and criminal justice systems. *Crime & Delinquency*, 1-27. doi:10.1177/0011128716678193
- Sokol-Katz, J., Dunham, R., & Zimmerman, R. (1997). Family structure versus parental attachment in controlling adolescent deviant behavior: A social control model. *Adolescence*, *32*(125), 199-215.
- Steinberg, L. (2009). Adolescent development and juvenile justice. *Annual Review of Clinical Psychology*, *5*, 459-485. doi:10.1146/annurev.clinpsy.032408.153603
- Steinberg, L., Lamborn, S. D., Dornbusch, S., & Darling, N. (1992). Impact of parenting practices on adolescent achievement: Authoritative parenting, school involvement, and encouragement to succeed. *Child Development, 63*, 1266-1281. doi:10.2307/1131532
- Tiet, Q. Q., Huizinga, D., & Byrnes, H. F. (2009). Predictors of resilience among inner city youths. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 19, 360-378. doi:10.1007/s10826-009-9307-5

- Ttofi, M. M., Farrington, D. P., Piquero, A. R., & DeLisi, M. (2016). Protective factors against offending and violence: Results from prospective longitudinal studies. *Journal of Criminal Justice*, 45, 1-3. doi:10.1016/j.jcrimjus.2016.02.001
- Underwood, L. A., von Dresner, K. S., & Phillips, A. L. (2006). Community treatment programs for juveniles: A best-evidence summary. *International Journal of Behavioral Consultation and Therapy*, 2, 286-304. doi:10.1037/h0100783
- Ungar, M., Ghazinour, M., & Richter, J. (2013). *Annual research review: What is resilience within the social ecology of human development*?. Oxford, UK: doi:10.1111/jcpp.12025
- Ungar, M., Liebenberg, L., & Ikeda, J. (2014). Young people with complex needs: Designing coordinated interventions to promote resilience across child welfare, juvenile corrections, mental health and education services. *British Journal of Social Work, 44*, 675-693. doi:10.1093/bjsw/bcs147
- van de Weijer-Bergsma, E., Langenberg, G., Brandsma, R., Oort, F. J., & Bögels, S. M. (2014). The effectiveness of a school-based mindfulness training as a program to prevent stress in elementary school children. *Mindfulness, 5,* 238-248. doi:10.1007/s12671-012-0171-9
- Ventura Miller, H., Jennings, W. G., Alvarez-Rivera, L. L., & Lanza-Kaduce, L. (2009). Self-control, attachment, and deviance among Hispanic adolescents. *Journal of Criminal Justice*, *37*, 77-84. doi:10.1016/j.jcrimjus.2008.12.003
- Vincent, G. M., Perrault, R. T., Guy, L. S., & Gershenson, B. G. (2012). Developmental issues in risk assessment: Implications for juvenile justice. *Victims & Offenders, 7*, 364-384. doi:10.1080/15564886.2012.713900
- Walters, G. D. (2016). Someone to look up to. Youth Violence and Juvenile Justice, 14, 257-271. doi:10.1177/1541204015569317
- Werner, E. E. (2000). *Through the eyes of innocents: Children witness World War II.* Boulder, CO: Westview Press.
- Youth (nd). Youth involved in the juvenile justice system. Retrieved from: http://youth.gov/youth-topics/juvenile-justice/youth-involved-juvenile-justicesystem

Kristina Anne McGuire was born on May 6, 1985 in Nashville, Tennessee and is a United States citizen. She received her Associate of Science degree in Psychology in May 2014 from Salt Lake Community College, Salt Lake City, Utah, and her Bachelor of Science degree in Psychology with a minor in Human Development and Family Studies from the University of Utah, Salt Lake City, Utah in May 2016. Kristina currently is enrolled as a doctoral student in Developmental Psychology at Virginia Commonwealth University, Richmond, Virginia.